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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

November 4, 2020
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Wednesday, November 4, 2020 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President, Paul R. George, Commissioner Kevin Boyd and Commissioner Aaron Summers.    Also attending was Attorney David Lett; Auditor, Bobbie Abel; Tim Hunt, Manager HWC Engineering; Leo Padgett, Highway Superintendent; Terri Alcorn, Administration Assistant Martin County Highway; Pat King, Administrator Community Corrections; Candance Roush, Community Corrections Advisory Board, Isha Wright-Ryan, Community Corrections Advisory Board; Sara Guth, Project Coordinator BLN; attending virtually were: Andy Ringwald, EMA; Kathy Collins; Dena Held, 4-H Educator Purdue; Lori Carrico, Treasurer; Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal; Craig Knies; Tiffany Whaley, Director EMS; Rich Summers; Sierra Rutledge; Dave Welch, German American Insurance. 
President George called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:35 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of October 20, 2020 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers.   All in favor, motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

Candace Roush and Isha Wright-Ryan, Community Corrections Advisory Board members, approached the Commissioners about hiring an Attorney for the Community Corrections Advisory Board.  Attorney Lett has recused himself due to a conflict of interest. Attorney Lett did advise the Commissioners that the County is obligated to provide legal representation for the Advisory Board.  The Advisory Board would like to hire Zimmer, Stayman, Wetzel and Shoulders, LLP out of Evansville to represent them.  Commissioner George asked if they had an estimate of costs.  Isha Wright-Ryan stated that the estimated cost could be up to $10,000.00 with a $250.00 per hour rate which is comparable to local attorney fees.  A motion was made to hire Zimmer, Stayman, Wetzel and Shoulders, LLP by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Boyd.  All in favor, motion passed.

Pat King, Acting Director Community Corrections, presented a contract for a six-month extension to both the Jail Treatment and Community Corrections State Grant.  A motion to approve a six-month extension to both grants was made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor, motion passed.  
Dave Welch, German American, presented the Cyber Security renewal policy for approval.  The policy decreased by $30.00.  A motion to approve the Cyber Security policy for the County in the amount of $2,200.00 was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Boyd.  All in favor, motion passed.  Dave Welch updated the Commissioners about the safety program that he and Deputy Wininger have implemented at the Highway Department two months ago.  The Highway Department was at 56 days without injury or accident, if they reach 90 days without injury or accident the accomplishment will be celebrated with food being provided.

Leo Padgett, Highway Superintendent, submitted the bi-weekly work report.  Rock was purchased for the Highway Department at a reduced cost.  They obtained 53’s and Rip Rap at half the price due to the liquidation of Indian Creek.  They could not purchase 73’s at half price due to current contract. A lengthy discussion followed concerning road projects.  The bridge on Hindostan Falls Rd is still in progress. Mt. Pleasant Road Bridge will start when Hindostan Bridge is complete.   They are applying for a 100% reimbursable railroad crossing signs and markings grant.  More applications were received than money to disperse for the fall round of CCMG’s.  
Tim Hunt, HWC and Leo Padgett, submitted the list of roads for the Commissioners to prioritize for the January round of CCMG’s. The Commissioners requested that Mt. Olive and Mill Road be added for review.   

Tim Hunt, HWC, submitted the CCMG contract for approval.  He stated that the contracted price increased due to the major pavement asset management plan having to be updated. It has to be updated every two years.  A motion to approve the contract with HWC in the amount of $35,000.00 was made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. Hunt stated that if the County wasn’t awarded any funds in the January grant cycle that the fall cycle will be at no cost to the County.
Attorney Lett opened the bids which were submitted for materials at the Highway Department.  Bids were received by Rogers for stone picked up and delivered. Civil Supply for piping.  Asphalt Materials for asphalt, oil and various products.  Cave Quarries for stone picked up and delivered, cold mix and bituminous hot mix.  CivilCon for bridge supplies.  The bids were tabled for review by Attorney Lett and Superintendent Padgett.

Sara Guth, submitted the contract with BLN to be on stand by for the County in the case of an emergent event.  Changes to the contract were made based upon Attorney Lett’s recommendations. There would be no obligation to use their services by entering into the contract. After discussing it with Superintendent Padgett, a motion was made to not approve entering into the contract with BLN was made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor the motion passed.  Ms. Guth stated she appreciated the consideration and would still be attending future meetings. 
Andy Ringwald, EMA, informed the Commissioners that they would be receiving a 50/50 grant for new radios through the DNR.  The total for the radios is $2,500.00. Funds my need to be encumbered based upon when invoicing is received.

Tiffany Whaley, EMS Director, advised that they are transporting more patients with positive COVID-19 results.  This in turn has effected PPE supplies.

Dena Held, 4-H Educator Purdue, submitted the yearly contract between the County and Purdue for approval.  The document was overlooked for the meeting.  With no changes being made to the contract Attorney Lett approved the Commissioners proceeding with a motion to approve the contract between Martin County and Purdue the motion was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Boyd. All in favor, motion passed.
Bobbie Abel, Auditor, submitted Ordinance 2020-26 for Cares Act Reimbursement of essential personnel payroll expenses.  Abel stated that the IFA has changed the requirements for reimbursement of payroll expenses.  They are processing payroll reimbursement claims over any other claims with COVID-19 related expenditures.  Two of the Martin County Claims have been placed on hold by the IFA until payroll expenditures are processed.  A motion to approve Ordinance 2020-26 was made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor, motion passed. 
A motion to change Elected Officials pay disbursements from yearly divided by how many pays per year to bi-weekly beginning in 2021 was made by Commissioner Boyd, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 
Auditor Abel submitted the quotes for new air conditioning units for the Courthouse.  Bids were submitted by M&M Electric and Spartan.  The bids were taken under advisement and tabled. 
Paul George, President, stated that Millie Brown, Lost River Trustee has contacted him regarding the contract with Stat Flight.  She as trustee and the Lost River Volunteer Fire Department are not interested in proceeding with the contract.  The condition of entering into the contract was that all townships be on board with proceeding.  They were going to help cover the cost of the policy. A motion was made to have no further negotiations with Stat Flight was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Boyd.  All in favor, motion passed.  President George did state Stat Flight could contact them in the future if they did move to Huntingburg.

President George gave the Veterans Service Officer’s report.  One trip was taken with one Veteran transported.  Six incoming and eleven outgoing calls. Six Veterans helped and one meeting was attended.

Important Dates:
The Courthouse will be closed:
Wednesday, November 11, 2020 for Veterans Day
Next Safety Meeting, Thursday, November 12, 2020 @ 9:00 am.

Thursday and Friday, November 26 & 27, 2020 for Thanksgiving                                                             

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:54 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Boyd.  All were in favor and the motion passed. The next Commissioner meeting will be held Wednesday, November 17, 2020 at 5:30pm.  Attendance in person and/or by zoom meeting can be scheduled with the Auditor’s Office.
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